) the ${ m PEW}$ charitable trusts



Syringe Distribution Programs Can Improve Public Health During the Opioid Overdose Crisis

Such initiatives can reduce overdose rates and infectious disease, increase use of treatment

Overview

Over the past decade, attempts to address the overdose crisis in the U.S. have resulted in more restrictive opioid prescribing policies—which, because they have reduced the overall availability of prescription opioids, have inadvertently led to a surge in the use of illicit drugs such as heroin.

Because these illicit opioids are often injected, they're associated with higher rates of overdose than prescription painkillers, and, when unsterile injection equipment is used or shared, people are at risk of getting a serious infection or transmitting disease.¹ As of March 2020, the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention determined that 44 states; Washington, D.C.; one tribal nation; and one territory were experiencing or at risk of an acute hepatitis C virus (HCV) or HIV outbreak due to injection drug use.² In 2017, people who inject drugs (PWID) accounted for nearly 1 in 10 new HIV diagnoses across the U.S., and in 2018, injection drug use was the key risk factor in 72 percent of newly diagnosed HCV cases.³ In addition, PWID are also particularly vulnerable to housing insecurity, health problems, social challenges, and contact with the criminal legal system.⁴

To reduce the risks posed by the use or sharing of unsterile equipment (disease and infection), state governments should consider facilitating the use of syringe services programs (SSPs), which distribute free, new, sterile syringes to PWID. Such programs also often offer other services, such as vaccinations and education on preventing overdoses, and have also been shown to improve the odds that PWID will seek and engage with treatment.

Contrary to community concerns that SSPs encourage drug use or criminal activity, more than three decades of peer-reviewed research has instead shown them to reduce rates of HIV and HCV among PWID; increase proper disposal of used needles; ramp up participants' engagement with treatment; and not increase crime in areas surrounding the programs.⁵ (For more on SSPs, see "What Is a Syringe Services Program?")

Recent evidence from Miami, for example, suggests that implementation of these programs also helps to reduce overdose-related hospital admissions, and that SSP costs are minor compared with the cost of treating HIV infections—which SSPs can help prevent.⁶ Given the public health benefits of SSPs, the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) and CDC support and fund implementation of the programs in jurisdictions that are either experiencing or at risk for increases in HIV or HCV cases.

However, local jurisdictions hoping to establish and operate SSPs face many state policy barriers. In addition, cost, stigma, and misconceptions about these programs and their participants have prevented some states from taking action to support the implementation of SSPs; consequently, there are not enough SSPs available to meet the needs of PWID in the United States.

State legislatures typically must authorize SSP operation in order to exempt programs from laws that criminalize drug paraphernalia, such as the syringes these programs distribute. While the opioid crisis has led to a near-doubling of such legislative authorizations between 2014 and 2019, 19 states—including 14 that are experiencing, or at risk for, an outbreak—still have not explicitly authorized syringe programs.⁷ Furthermore, many states that permit SSP implementation do not provide the programs with any funding, and impose additional laws or regulations that require programs to deviate from best practices, hindering their effectiveness.⁸

State policymakers should consider addressing these legal, regulatory, and financial hurdles. The following steps would help to ensure the successful establishment and operation of SSPs:

- Permit SSPs to be established and operate according to best practices.
 - ° Pass legislation that authorizes SSP implementation.
 - ° Prevent local limits on syringe distribution by requiring unlimited need-based syringe exchange.
 - Minimize administrative burdens (e.g., data collection) that hinder program operation and jeopardize participant anonymity.
- Reduce participant interactions with law enforcement.
 - Exempt syringes and other safer-use materials (e.g., cookers and tourniquets) from drug paraphernalia statutes and regulations, and decriminalize their possession and distribution.
 - ° Train law enforcement on the efficacy and legal status of SSPs.
- Fund SSPs to cover materials and operations costs, including the purchase of syringes.
- Facilitate opioid use disorder (OUD) treatment by allocating state funds or federal grants so SSPs can provide buprenorphine, an FDA-approved drug for the treatment of OUD.

What Is a Syringe Services Program?

Syringe services programs (SSPs), also commonly referred to as syringe or needle exchange programs or harm reduction programs, were developed by and for people who use drugs to reduce the harms of injection drug use by providing access to and disposal of drug use equipment and other related services. These community-based programs can provide services from brick-and-mortar locations, through street outreach (e.g., mobile vans), or via delivery.⁹

Sterile supplies distributed for injection drug use include syringes, cookers, cotton, tourniquets, and clean water; some programs also distribute sterile mouthpieces, filters, and straws for people who use drugs through non-injection routes of administration, such as smoking or snorting, as non-injection drug use equipment also carries risk for infectious disease transmission.¹⁰ Some SSPs also aim to reduce the risk of overdose by distributing naloxone, a life-saving medication that reverses the depressive respiratory effects of an opioid overdose, and drug-checking devices that identify contaminants in drugs.¹¹

Additionally, SSPs may provide participants with health care services, such as vaccinations, screening and treatment for infectious diseases, wound care related to injection drug use, and referrals to substance use and mental health treatment and social services.¹² In addition to those referrals, some SSPs are beginning to provide buprenorphine, an FDA-approved medication for the treatment of opioid use disorder.¹³

Authorize SSPs in states

Although 31 states and the District of Columbia legally authorize SSPs, some have ambiguously worded laws that make implementation and expansion of SSPs difficult—and severely limit the number of people they can reach.¹⁴ For instance, nine of the 32 also require local approval for SSP implementation, which is a challenge because SSPs often face community opposition due to stigma against PWID. This additional layer of approval means local jurisdictions can effectively prohibit new SSPs from opening through policy or zoning changes,¹⁵ although courts may deem these local ordinances a violation of the federal Americans With Disabilities Act or Rehabilitation Act because ordinances discriminate against people with substance use disorder (SUD).¹⁶ To avoid this friction between local officials and the courts, interested state policymakers should pass SSP-authorizing legislation that cannot be overriden at the local level; some states have already considered preemption clauses intended to inhibit local SSP bans.¹⁷

Some states limit syringe distribution due to concerns about their disposal, resulting in programs that fail to meet the needs of participants and therefore do not adequately mitigate public health risks.¹⁸ Research from over a decade shows that SSP implementation facilitates access to the safe disposal of used needles and syringes, and that programs providing unlimited syringes to individual participants are more effective than programs that don't at reducing the number of people reusing syringes.¹⁹ Limits on syringe distribution, such as one-for-one or "exact exchange" programs, discourage participants from giving sterile syringes to people who do not attend the program but would benefit from receiving new injection supplies. Fortunately, most SSPs do allow and encourage the redistribution of sterile syringes, known as secondary syringe exchange, which is considered a best practice.²⁰ Unlimited distribution of syringes also gives programs the flexibility to adjust services as necessary in times of emergency; for example, SSPs provided participants with more syringes than usual in a single visit during the COVID-19 pandemic when programs had to reduce or discontinue operating hours.²¹

Although most states do not stipulate the number of syringes that can be distributed—just four require one-for-one exchange—laws or regulations at the local level can limit SSPs' ability to provide unlimited distribution.²² For example, in New Jersey, where state law authorizes SSPs but requires local approval to implement and operate a site,²³ the city of Paterson passed an ordinance that changed unlimited distribution syringe access to a one-for-one exchange—reducing the annual number of syringes distributed by about 80 percent and decreasing program participation.²⁴

To maintain the supply of syringes and effectiveness of SSPs, state legislation should prevent localities from limiting syringes and focus on evidence-based approaches. North Carolina's law does just that, explicitly stating that sterile injection equipment be supplied "in quantities sufficient to ensure that [they] are not shared or reused," which effectively assures their unlimited distribution.²⁵

Additionally, states should allow SSPs to be implemented, and to operate, without burdensome reporting requirements that interfere with program operations or the anonymity of participants.²⁶ Appropriate programlevel reporting to the state or other funding entity could include the number of syringes distributed and received, other services provided (e.g., naloxone distribution), and the number of referrals to medical, mental health, or substance use treatment.²⁷

Change drug paraphernalia laws

State drug paraphernalia laws, which typically prohibit possession of syringes for the purpose of illicit drug use, are often at odds with SSP objectives.

This tension can precipitate police encounters with SSP participants even when the programs are authorized by the state.²⁸ Evidence shows that real and perceived risk of brushes with law enforcement causes PWID to use SSPs less frequently than they otherwise would, and that the desire to avoid these encounters may cause increased syringe sharing and improper disposal of used syringes.²⁹ Thirty-three states allow SSP participants to possess syringes;³⁰ however, possession of non-SSP syringes can still be cause for arrest, forcing people to provide proof of their SSP participation to law enforcement.³¹ In addition, many law enforcement officers are unaware of state laws decriminalizing possession of syringes from SSPs, so they continue to stop and arrest program participants—interactions that disproportionately occur with people of color.³² Officers may also use syringe possession as probable cause to conduct a drug search, or as a basis for technical violations of probation or parole.

To reduce law enforcement encounters, states should consider decriminalizing all syringe possession and eliminate criminal penalties for SSP participants. For example, three states—Nevada, Oregon, and Wisconsin— explicitly exclude hypodermic needles and syringes from their definitions of drug paraphernalia.³³ And states should consider going further by following New Mexico's lead by permitting or decriminalizing other safer drug use materials (compared with unsterile equipment) in addition to syringes, such as sterile cookers and drug-checking devices such as fentanyl test strips. In 2019 lawmakers in Santa Fe made their state the first to remove criminal penalties attached to the possession of any drug paraphernalia, and District of Columbia councilmembers took this step as well in December 2020.³⁴

Even when the law permits possession of paraphernalia, any drug residue left on it—for example, on syringes can be a legal concern for SSP participants. Since this, too, could deter SSP participation, 10 states exempt such residue from the ban on controlled substances, and more states should ideally follow suit.³⁵

To ensure that changes to law are implemented in the field, state government entities and civil society groups should work with local law enforcement to develop and deliver training on the value of SSPs, the state laws that

govern them, and drug paraphernalia. Evidence suggests that training should cover public health benefits of SSPs, how proper disposal of syringes through the programs can reduce the risk of needle stick injuries to police (accidental syringe pricks during an encounter), the legality of syringes and other drug paraphernalia, and the efficacy of medication treatment for OUD.³⁶ In Rhode Island, public health and law enforcement professionals jointly developed a training program including the above content, and pre- and post-survey results found that officers who completed the course improved their knowledge on occupational safety (i.e., risk of needle stick injuries) and the legal status of SSPs, while cultivating more positive attitudes about the role SSPs play in improving public health.³⁷

Fund programs

To address the overdose crisis, state policymakers should allocate funding all along the continuum of care, with SSPs as a key component: The programs are a cost-effective method for preventing unnecessary hospital expenditures on infectious diseases, injection site wounds, and overdose, and often are the only place PWID might connect to medical care.

Yet SSP managers cite funding as a constant challenge.³⁸ Public funding is correlated with increased syringe distribution and other health services that lead to lowering or maintaining low HIV rates over time.³⁹ Without public funding, programs have to rely on a patchwork of temporary private grants that can each have their own requirements and restrictions, limiting the sustainability and scope of SSP operations. Conversely, programs that receive stable government funding report enhanced ability to expand services.⁴⁰

States that authorize SSPs can support the programs' operating costs (but not the costs of needles or syringes) with federal HHS funds, through a determination of need with CDC showing that they have jurisdictions experiencing or at risk for increases in HIV or HCV cases.⁴¹ HHS and CDC require that all federally funded SSPs offer sterile injection equipment, education on safer injection and overdose prevention, naloxone, and referrals to treatment to ensure comprehensive care.⁴² Once states have been approved to use CDC funds, they are also eligible to use federal Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA) grants for syringe services.⁴³

States should incorporate adequate SSP funding into their budgets to ensure that programs can provide all services necessary to be effective, including staffing and technical support, while taking into account the number of counties experiencing infectious disease outbreaks, the number of programs operating, and the number of program participants. Furthermore, states should permit SSPs to use state funds to purchase needles and syringes to reduce reliance on unstable private grant funding.⁴⁴

A variety of innovative funding approaches have helped states support the operation of SSPs:

- New York was approved by the U.S. Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services to allow SSPs to bill, as of July 1, 2018, for harm reduction services if they are enrolled as Medicaid providers.⁴⁵ As of July 1, 2018, Medicaid will reimburse programs for care planning, individual and group counseling, educational support groups, and counseling on treatment adherence, including medication management for OUD, HIV, HCV, and mental health conditions.⁴⁶ Patients must be referred by a licensed practitioner, but do not need prior authorization.⁴⁷
- The California Budget Act of 2019 committed \$15.2 million over four years to state SSPs, with the majority of the money earmarked to support staffing and a smaller amount going toward program administration.⁴⁸
- In fiscal year 2020, the Massachusetts budget for the first time included a line item for harm reduction through syringe access for \$5 million appropriated to the state Department of Public Health.⁴⁹ This new line of funding remains in the governor's proposed fiscal year 2021 budget.⁵⁰

Facilitate engagement with treatment

Although SSPs primarily seek to reduce the harms of injection drug use, evidence suggests that people who participate in SSPs are more likely than those who don't to enter treatment for substance use disorders—serving as an important bridge to treatment, perhaps because SSP staff build relationships with participants over time.⁵¹

The health care system often has a harder time reaching PWID because injection drug use can be associated with other problems such as homelessness. For that reason, it's important to connect SSP participants to care as soon as they are interested in treatment.⁵² Although some SSPs may not have the capacity to provide OUD treatment long term, the programs can initiate participants on buprenorphine treatment and then transfer them to a health clinic to maintain their care. Surveys of program participants—particularly those who reported barriers related to payment, transportation, and stigma—show that they would rather initiate buprenorphine treatment onsite at an SSP, and not at a different health care facility.⁵³ And these programs have equally positive outcomes, with research showing that SSP retention rates are comparable to those of traditional treatment settings.⁵⁴

States should allocate federal grants or state funds to facilitate the provision of buprenorphine on demand to SSP participants with OUD, whether the medication is given onsite or through a referral network. Some states have had success with this approach.

 In 2017, Washington used funds from the SAMHSA State Targeted Response to the Opioid Crisis grant to include SSPs as "spokes" in its hub-and-spoke system—specialized substance use disorder treatment centers are hubs, and multiple ancillary facilities, or spokes, provide office-based services.⁵⁵ Four of the 11 hub-and-spoke networks in Washington state currently incorporate SSPs as referral partners.⁵⁶

The state also has plans to expand the role of SSPs as "hubs" in these networks using SAMHSA State Opioid Response (SOR) funding to develop "opioid treatment networks" intended to reach rural areas where there are fewer providers available to act as hubs.⁵⁷ Instead, each SSP hub would have a local medication treatment provider as a spoke.

- The New Jersey Department of Human Services allocated \$355,000 per year for fiscal 2019 and 2020 in SAMHSA SOR grant funds to pilot a low-threshold buprenorphine initiation program at an SSP. The money paid for a mobile advanced practice nurse and case manager to provide buprenorphine treatment services to SSP participants, particularly those who are uninsured.⁵⁸
- The New York State Department of Health funds 12 statewide SSPs to operate Drug User Health Hubs,⁵⁹ established in 2016 to reach people at risk for overdose who were not engaged in treatment or other health services. The hubs provide access to medications for OUD treatment and do not require that participants cease using illicit drugs.⁶⁰ In 2018, there were more than 1,800 intakes at the hubs, primarily the result of referrals from SSPs and other community-based programs.⁶¹

Conclusion

SSPs play an important role in reducing the harms of injection drug use and engaging participants in treatment and other services. Nevertheless, barriers remain to effectively implement these programs and reach individuals who would benefit from them. States have taken steps to address state and local tensions over authorization, resolve law enforcement concerns, and facilitate connections to lifesaving OUD treatment, and state policymakers should look to these examples as a guide for lawmaking and budgeting. Expanding the resources and reach of SSPs could equip states to better address the opioid overdose crisis and improve the health of PWID.

Endnotes

- 1 E.J. Liebling et al., "Injection Drug Use and Overdose Among Young Adults Who Use Prescription Opioids Non-Medically," *Addictive Behaviors* 76 (2018): 20-26, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/28735037; Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "HIV and People Who Inject Drugs," last modified Feb. 6, 2020, https://www.cdc.gov/hiv/group/hiv-idu.html.
- 2 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Determination of Need for Syringe Services Programs," last modified March 26, 2020, https://www.cdc.gov/ssp/determination-of-need-for-ssp.html.
- 3 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "HIV and People Who Inject Drugs."
- 4 H.L.F. Cooper et al., "Risk Environments, Race/Ethnicity, and HIV Status in a Large Sample of People Who Inject Drugs in the United States," *PLOS ONE* 11, no. 3 (2016): e0150410, https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0150410.
- 5 A.S. Abdul-Quader et al., "Effectiveness of Structural-Level Needle/Syringe Programs to Reduce HCV and HIV Infection Among People Who Inject Drugs: A Systematic Review," *AIDS and Behavior* 17, no. 9 (2013): 2878-92; Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Syringe Services Programs (SSPs) FAQs," last modified May 23, 2019, https://www.cdc.gov/ssp/syringe-services-programs-faq.html.
- 6 K.J. Bornstein et al., "Hospital Admissions Among People Who Inject Opioids Following Syringe Services Program Implementation," *Harm Reduction Journal* 17 (2020): 1-5, https://harmreductionjournal.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/s12954-020-00376-1; T.Q. Nguyen et al., "Syringe Exchange in the United States: A National Level Economic Evaluation of Hypothetical Increases in Investment," *AIDS and Behavior* 18, no. 11 (2014): 2144-55, https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/24824043; M.S. Ruiz, A. O'Rourke, and S.T. Allen, "Impact Evaluation of a Policy Intervention for HIV Prevention in Washington, D.C.," *AIDS and Behavior* 20, no. 1 (2016): 22-28, https://pubmed. ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/26336945; M.S. Ruiz et al., "Using Interrupted Time Series Analysis to Measure the Impact of Legalized Syringe Exchange on HIV Diagnoses in Baltimore and Philadelphia," *Journal of Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndromes* (1999) 82 Supplement 2, no. 2 (2019): S148-S54, https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/31658203; E.H. Teshale et al., "Estimated Cost of Comprehensive Syringe Service Program in the United States," *PLOS ONE* 14, no. 4 (2019), https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/31026295.
- 7 M.H. Fernández-Viña et al., "State Laws Governing Syringe Services Programs and Participant Syringe Possession, 2014-2019," *Public Health Reports* 135, no. 1 Supplement (2020): 128S-37S, https://doi.org/10.1177/0033354920921817.
- 8 Ibid.
- 9 National Alliance of State and Territorial AIDS Directors, "Syringe Services Program (SSP) Development and Implementation Guidelines for State and Local Health Departments" (2012), https://www.nastad.org/sites/default/files/resources/docs/055419_NASTAD-SSP-Guidelines-August-2012.pdf.
- 10 National Alliance of State and Territorial AIDS Directors, "Syringe Services Program (Ssp) Development and Implementation Guidelines for State and Local Health Departments" (2012), https://www.nastad.org/sites/default/files/resources/docs/055419_NASTAD-SSP-Guidelines-August-2012.pdf; VOCAL New York, "Syringe Exchange," accessed Aug. 21, 2020, https://www.vocal-ny.org/syringeexchange.
- 11 National Alliance of State and Territorial AIDS Directors, "SSP Guidelines."
- 12 Department of Health and Human Services, "Implementation Guidance to Support Certain Components of Syringe Services Programs, 2016" (2016), https://www.hiv.gov/sites/default/files/hhs-ssp-guidance.pdf.
- 13 J.E. Hood et al., "Engaging an Unstably Housed Population With Low-Barrier Buprenorphine Treatment at a Syringe Services Program: Lessons Learned From Seattle, Washington," *Substance Abuse* 41, no. 3 (2020): 356-64, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pubmed/31403907; National Alliance of State and Territorial AIDS Directors, "SSP Guidelines."
- 14 C.M. Jones, "Syringe Services Programs: An Examination of Legal, Policy, and Funding Barriers in the Midst of the Evolving Opioid Crisis in the U.S," *International Journal of Drug Policy* 70 (2019): 22-32, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/31059965.
- 15 Ibid.; The Policy Surveillance Program: A Law Atlas Project, "Syringe Service Program Laws," last modified Aug. 1, 2019, https://lawatlas. org/datasets/syringe-services-programs-laws. City of Anaheim, California, Ban Syringe Exchange Programs, Ordinance No. 26438 (2020), http://local.anaheim.net/docs_agend/questys_pub/26297/26327/26329/26436/26438/1.%20Ordinance%20(Ban%20 Syringe%20Exchange%20Program)26438.pdf.
- 16 City of Covington, Washington, "City Council Meeting Agenda Minutes," http://www.covingtonwa.gov/10-10-2017%20Regular%20 Meeting%20Agenda%20Packet.pdf.
- 17 L. Beletsky, professor of law and health sciences and faculty director, Health in Justice Action Lab, Northeastern University School of Law, email to The Pew Charitable Trusts, Sept. 17, 2020.
- 18 Jones, "Syringe Services Programs."

- 19 A.H. Kral et al., "Injection Risk Behaviors Among Clients of Syringe Exchange Programs with Different Syringe Dispensation Policies," *Journal of Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndromes* 37, no. 2 (2004): 1307-12, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/15385739; R.N. Bluthenthal et al., "Higher Syringe Coverage Is Associated With Lower Odds of HIV Risk and Does Not Increase Unsafe Syringe Disposal Among Syringe Exchange Program Clients," *Drug and Alcohol Dependence* 89, no. 2-3 (2007): 214-22, https://www.sciencedirect.com/ science/article/pii/S0376871607000233?via%3Dihub; H.E. Tookes et al., "A Comparison of Syringe Disposal Practices Among Injection Drug Users in a City With Versus a City Without Needle and Syringe Programs," *Drug and Alcohol Dependence* 123, no. 1-3 (2012): 255-9, https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/22209091/; Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Syringe Services Programs (SSPs) FAQs," last modified May 23, 2019, https://www.cdc.gov/ssp/syringe-services-programs-faq.html.
- 20 D.C. Des Jarlais et al., "Syringe Service Programs for Persons Who Inject Drugs in Urban, Suburban, and Rural Areas United States, 2013," Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report 64, no. 48 (2015): 1337-41, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/26655918; R. Bluthenthal et al., "Recommended Best Practices for Effective Syringe Exchange Programs in the United States: Results of a Consensus Meeting" (New York City Department of Health and Mental Hygiene, 2010), http://www.santacruzhealth.com/Portals/7/Pdfs/SEP%20Recs%20 -%20Consensus%20Meeting.pdf.
- 21 A. Pattani, "Syringe Exchanges Deemed 'Life-Sustaining' During Pa. Coronavirus Shutdown, Raising Hopes for Eventual Legalization," *The Philadelphia Inquirer*, March 30, 2020, https://www.inquirer.com/news/pennsylvania/spl/pennsylvania-coronavirus-syringe-exchange-life-sustaining-legalization-20200330.html.
- 22 The Policy Surveillance Program: A Law Atlas Project, "Syringe Service Program Laws"; Jones, "Syringe Services Programs."
- 23 The Policy Surveillance Program: A Law Atlas Project, "Syringe Service Program Laws."
- 24 J. Malinconico, "Needle Distribution Numbers for Drug Users in Paterson Plummet," *Paterson Press*, July 30, 2018, https://www. northjersey.com/story/news/paterson-press/2018/07/30/huge-dropoff-recorded-number-syringes-distributed-patersonnj/844263002/.
- 25 Needle and Hypodermic Syringe Exchange Programs Authorized; Limited Immunity, 90-113.27, North Carolina General Assembly (2016), https://www.ncleg.net/EnactedLegislation/Statutes/PDF/BySection/Chapter_90/GS_90-113.27.pdf.
- 26 National Alliance of State and Territorial AIDS Directors, "SSP Guidelines."
- 27 New York City Department of Health and Mental Hygiene, "Recommended Best Practices."
- 28 L. Beletsky et al., "Police Encounters Among Needle Exchange Clients in Baltimore: Drug Law Enforcement as a Structural Determinant of Health," Am J Public Health 105, no. 9 (2015): 1872-9, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/26180948; L. Beletsky et al., "The Roles of Law, Client Race and Program Visibility in Shaping Police Interference With the Operation of U.S. Syringe Exchange Programs," Addiction 106, no. 2 (2011): 357-65, https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1360-0443.2010.03149.x.
- 29 L. Beletsky et al., "The Roles of Law, Client Race and Program Visibility in Shaping Police Interference With the Operation of U.S. Syringe Exchange Programs," Addiction 106, no. 2 (2011): 357-65, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/21054615; L. Beletsky et al., "Syringe Access, Syringe Sharing, and Police Encounters Among People Who Inject Drugs in New York City: A Community-Level Perspective," International Journal of Drug Policy 25, no. 1 (2014): 105-11, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/23916801.
- 30 The Policy Surveillance Program: A Law Atlas Project, "Syringe Service Program Laws."
- 31 C.S. Davis, D.H. Carr, and E.A. Samuels, "Paraphernalia Laws, Criminalizing Possession and Distribution of Items Used to Consume Illicit Drugs, and Injection-Related Harm," *American Journal of Public Health* 109, no. 11 (2019): 1564-67, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/31536408.
- 32 L. Beletsky et al., "Police Training to Align Law Enforcement and HIV Prevention: Preliminary Evidence From the Field," American Journal of Public Health 101, no. 11 (2011): 2012-5, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/21940924; L. Beletsky, G.E. Macalino, and S. Burris, "Attitudes of Police Officers Towards Syringe Access, Occupational Needle-Sticks, and Drug Use: A Qualitative Study of One City Police Department in the United States," International Journal of Drug Policy 16, no. 4 (2005): 267-74, http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/ article/pii/S0955395905000502.
- 33 The Policy Surveillance Program: A Law Atlas Project, "Syringe Service Program Laws."
- 34 Decrease Marijuana Penalties, 323, New Mexico Senate (2019), https://nmlegis.gov/Legislation/ Legislation?Chamber=S&LegType=B&LegNo=323&year=19; Drug Policy Alliance, "New Mexico Governor Signs Bill Decriminalizing All Drug Paraphernalia and Marijuana," news release, April 4, 2019, https://www.drugpolicy.org/press-release/2019/04/new-mexicogovernor-signs-bill-decriminalizing-all-drug-paraphernalia-and.
- 35 Jones, "Syringe Services Programs"; The Policy Surveillance Program: A Law Atlas Project, "Syringe Service Program Laws."
- 36 Beletsky et al., "Police Training."

37 Ibid.

38 Jones, "Syringe Services Programs."

- 39 H. Bramson et al., "State Laws, Syringe Exchange, and HIV Among Persons Who Inject Drugs in the United States: History and Effectiveness," J Public Health Policy 36, no. 2 (2015): 212-30, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/25590514; D.C. Des Jarlais, C. McKnight, and J. Milliken, "Public Funding of US Syringe Exchange Programs," Journal of Urban Health 81, no. 1 (2004): 118-21, https://doi. org/10.1093/jurban/jth093.
- 40 Jones, "Syringe Services Programs"; National Alliance of State and Territorial AIDS Directors, "SSP Guidelines."
- 41 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Determination of Need for Syringe Services Programs."
- 42 Department of Health and Human Services, "Implementation Guidance to Support Certain Components."
- 43 Department of Health and Human Services, "Implementation Guidance for Syringe Services Programs: SAMHSA-Specific Guidance for States Requesting Use of Substance Abuse Prevention and Treatment Block Grant Funds to Implement SSPs" (2016), https:// www.samhsa.gov/sites/default/files/grants/ssp-guidance-state-block-grants.pdf; Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, "State Targeted Response to the Opioid Crisis Grants: Opioid STR FOA FAQs," https://www.samhsa.gov/sites/default/ files/grants/pdf/faq/ti-17-014-faq.pdf.
- 44 Jones, "Syringe Services Programs."
- 45 New York State Department of Health, State Plan Amendment #13-0019 (2014), https://www.health.ny.gov/regulations/state_plans/ status/non-inst/approved/docs/app_2017-08-10_spa_13-19.pdf.
- 46 New York State Department of Health, "Medicaid Harm Reduction Services Benefit," last modified July 2018, https://www.health.ny.gov/ diseases/aids/consumers/prevention/medicaid_harm_reduction.htm.
- 47 New York State Department of Health, "Revision in Hepatitis C Prescriber Requirements," Medicaid Update: The Official Newsletter of the New York State Medicaid Program, June 2018, https://www.health.ny.gov/health_care/medicaid/program/update/2018/jun18_ mu.pdf.
- 48 California Department of Public Health, "Policy Changes," last modified Dec. 9, 2019, https://www.cdph.ca.gov/Programs/CCDPHP/ DCDIC/SACB/Pages/Policy-Changes.aspx.
- 49 Commonwealth of Massachusetts, "Budget Summary FY 2020 Enacted, Budget Downloads, Budget Details," https://budget.digital.mass. gov/summary/fy20/downloads/; Commonwealth of Massachusetts, "Budget Summary FY 2020 Enacted, Budget Downloads, Budget Comparison," https://budget.digital.mass.gov/summary/fy20/static/fy20_compare-9dd963d94916e33995f097302e978354.xls.
- 50 Commonwealth of Massachusetts, "Governor's Budget FY 2021 Recommendations, Budget Downloads, Appropriation Recommendations," https://budget.digital.mass.gov/govbudget/fy21/static/house1-833828f580c7989349ce527485e8b00b.xls.
- 51 H. Hagan et al., "Reduced Injection Frequency and Increased Entry and Retention in Drug Treatment Associated With Needle-Exchange Participation in Seattle Drug Injectors," *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment* 19, no. 3 (2000): 247-52, http://www.sciencedirect.com/ science/article/pii/S0740547200001045.
- 52 R.N. Bluthenthal et al., "Factors Associated With Readiness to Change Drug Use Among Needle-Exchange Users," Drug and Alcohol Dependence 62, no. 3 (2001): 225-30, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/11295327; A.D. Fox et al., "Harm Reduction Agencies as a Potential Site for Buprenorphine Treatment," Substance Abuse 36, no. 2 (2015): 155-60, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pubmed/25837290; A.D. Fox et al., "I Heard About It From a Friend: Assessing Interest in Buprenorphine Treatment," Substance Abuse 35, no. 1 (2014): 74-9, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/24588297; S.A. Strathdee et al., "Facilitating Entry Into Drug Treatment Among Injection Drug Users Referred From a Needle Exchange Program: Results From a Community-Based Behavioral Intervention Trial," Drug and Alcohol Dependence 83, no. 3 (2006): 225-32, http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0376871605003583.
- 53 M.A. Bachhuber et al., "Description and Outcomes of a Buprenorphine Maintenance Treatment Program Integrated Within Prevention Point Philadelphia, an Urban Syringe Exchange Program," Substance Abuse 39, no. 2 (2018): 167-72, https://doi.org/10.1080/08897077. 2018.1443541; Fox et al., "Harm Reduction Agencies"; Hood et al., "Engaging an Unstably Housed Population"; S. Stancliff et al., "Opioid Maintenance Treatment as a Harm Reduction Tool for Opioid-Dependent Individuals in New York City: The Need to Expand Access to Buprenorphine/Naloxone in Marginalized Populations," *Journal of Addictive Diseases* 31, no. 3 (2012): 278-87, https://doi.org/10.1080/105 50887.2012.694603.
- 54 Bachhuber et al., "Description and Outcomes"; Fox et al., "Harm Reduction Agencies"; Hood et al., "Engaging an Unstably Housed Population"; Stancliff et al., "Opioid Maintenance Treatment."
- 55 S. Reif et al., "The Washington State Hub and Spoke Model to Increase Access to Medication Treatment for Opioid Use Disorders," Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment 108 (2020): 33-39, http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0740547219300637.
- 56 Washington State Health Care Authority, "Washington Hub and Spoke Project: Program Directory," https://www.hca.wa.gov/assets/ program/hub-and-spoke-directory.pdf.
- 57 Reif et al., "The Washington State Hub and Spoke Model."

- 58 National Association of State Alcohol and Drug Abuse Directors, "New Jersey: Use of STR/SOR Grant Funds to Address the Opioid Crisis" (2019), http://nasadad.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/09/FINAL-NJ-Profile.pdf; New Jersey Department of Human Services, Division of Mental Health and Addiction Services, "Request for Proposals: Low Threshold Buprenorphine Induction at Syringe Access Programs," Feb. 15, 2019, https://www.state.nj.us/humanservices/providers/grants/rfprfi/RFPfiles/DMHAS-%20Low%20Threshold%20 Buprenorphine%20Induction%20at%20Syringe%20Access%20Program.pdf.
- 59 New York State Department of Health, "Drug User Health," https://www.health.ny.gov/diseases/aids/consumers/prevention/; New York State Department of Health, "Opioid Annual Report" (2019), https://tompkinscountyny.gov/files2/health/opioid/nys_opioid_annual_report_2019.pdf.
- 60 New York State Department of Health, "Drug User Health"; New York State Department of Health, "Opioid Annual Report."
- 61 New York State Department of Health, "Opioid Annual Report."

For further information, please visit: pewtrusts.org

Contact: Erin Davis, communications manager Email: edavis@pewtrusts.org Project website: pewtrusts.org/substancemisuse

The Pew Charitable Trusts is driven by the power of knowledge to solve today's most challenging problems. Pew applies a rigorous, analytical approach to improve public policy, inform the public, and invigorate civic life.